BASIC BIBLE TEACHING # 2 GOD AND CREATION

- ^① If you have a Bible read Genesis chapter 1
- ² The first book of the Bible is called 'Genesis'. This name means 'beginning' and the book tells us of the beginning of God's creation. It is important to remember that it does not tell us of the beginning of God himself. The Bible teaches us that God existed before the world was made. He had no beginning. He will have no end.

Psalm 90:2

'Before the mountains were born or you brought forth the earth and the world, from everlasting to everlasting you are God.'

³ In the beginning, God created the world in six steps on six days. Each step began with a command from God. This command was given to the angels. They had power from God to make the earth and all the creatures on it. Look at what God said on the first day.

Genesis 1:3

'And God said, "Let there be light," and there was light'.

⁴ At the end of each day, God looked at what he had created and was pleased with it.

Genesis 1:4-5

'God saw that the light was good, and he separated the light from the darkness. God called the light "day", and the darkness he called "night". And there was evening, and there was morning the first day'.

^⑤ God made man and woman on the sixth day, after he had prepared the earth for them. They were different from the rest of God's creation. They were made 'in the image and likeness of God.'

성서의 기초 제 2 과

성서를 가지고 있다면 창세기 1장을 읽어보자.

성서의 첫 번째 책을 창세기라고 부른다. 이이름은 '시작'을 뜻하며 하나님의 창조의 시작을 우리에게 말해준다. 하나님 자신의 시작이라고하지 않는다는 것을 기억해야 할 것이다. 성서는 세상이 만들어지기 이전에 하나님께서 존재하셨다는 것을 가르친다. 하나님의 시작도 없고 끝도 없으신 분이다.

시편 90:2

산들이 생기기 전에, 땅과 세계가 생기기 전에, 영원부터 영원까지, 주님은 하나님이십니다.

대초에 하나님께서는 6 일 동안 6 개의 단계로 세상을 창조하셨다. 각 단계는 하나님의 명령으로 시작되었다. 이 명령은 천사들에게 주어졌다. 천사들은 지구와 그 위의 모든 생물을 만들도록 하나님의 능력을 가졌었다. 첫째날하나님께서 말씀하신 것을 보자.

창세기 1:3

하나님이 말씀하시기를 "빛이 생겨라"하시니, 빛이 생겼다.

각 날의 마지막에는 하나님께서 창조하신 것을 보시고 기뻐하셨다.

창세기 1:4-5

그 빛이 하나님 보시기에 좋았다. 하나님이 빛과 어둠을 나누셔서, 빛을 낮이라고 하시고, 어둠을 밤이라고 하셨다. 저녁이 되고 아침이 되니, 하루가 지났다.

하나님께서 지구를 준비하시고 여섯 째 날에 남자와 여자를 만드셨다. 그들은 다른 하나님의 창조물들과 달랐다. 그 남자와 여자는 하나님의 형상을 따라 만드셨다. [®] They were made with the ability to understand the Word of God. God made people with this understanding of him for a special purpose.

Genesis 1:26

Then God said, "Let us make man in our image, in our likeness, and let them rule over the fish of the sea and the birds of the air, over the livestock, over all the earth, and over all the creatures that move along the ground.'

- ¹ Man and woman were made by God to look after all the earth, which he had just completed.
- [®] The first man was called Adam, and the first woman was called Eve. They were made in different ways. This is the way in which God made Adam.

Genesis 2:7

'The LORD God formed the man from the dust of the ground and breathed into his nostrils the breath of life, and the man became a living being.'

- [®] The words 'living being' are exactly the same as the words 'living creatures' in Genesis 1:21 and 1:24. There the words are used to describe the fishes and the animals God made. Sometimes the word 'soul' is used in the Bible when talking about man or woman. It simply means something which has life given to it by God.
- ¹⁰ When God made Adam, he said that the job of looking after the earth was too much for Adam on his own, he needed help. None of the animals were suitable to help him in this work. Unlike Adam, they did not have an understanding of God and his purpose. So God made woman, she was the only one who could help Adam to do God's work.

Genesis 2:20-23

'So the man gave names to all the livestock, the birds of the air and all the beasts of the field. But for Adam no 그들은 하나님의 말씀을 이해할 능력이 있도록 만드셨다. 하나님은 자신을 이해하도록 특별한 목적을 가지시고 사람을 만드셨다.

창세기 1:26

하나님이 말씀하시기를 우리가 우리의 형상을 따라서 우리의 모양대로 사람을 만들자. 그리고 그가 바다의 고기와 공중의 세와 땅 위에 사는 온갖 들짐승과 땅 위를 기어다니는 모든 길짐승을 다스리게 하자 하시고

하나님께서 완성해 놓으신 지구를 돌보도록 남자와 여자를 만드셨다.

첫 번째 남자는 아담이라고 불리었고, 첫 번째 여자는 이브라고 불리었다. 그들은 다른 방식으로 만들어졌다. 하나님께서 아담을 만드신 방법은 이러했다.

창세기 2:7

주 하나님이 땅의 흙으로 사람을 지으시고, 그의 코에 생명의 기운을 불어넣으시니, 사람이 생명체가 되었다.

생명체란 단어는 정확하게 창세기 1:21 과 1:24 절에 생물이란 단어와 같다. 하나님께서 만드신 물고기와 동물들을 묘사하기 위하여 사용된 단어들이다. 가끔은 성서에서 남자나 영혼이란 단어로 여자에 관해 말할 CCH 묘사되기도 한다. 간단히 말해서 하나님에 의해 생명이 주어진 어떤 것을 의미한다.

하나님께서 아담을 만드셨을 CCH 아담에게 지구상에 있는 것들을 혼자서 돌보는 일이 너무 과중하므로 도움이 필요했다. 이 일을 하는데 아담을 도와 줄만한 적당한 동물이 없었다. 아담과 달리 동물들은 하나님과 그의 계획을 이해할 만한 능력을 갖고 있지 않았다. 그래서 하나님께서는 여자를 만드셨고, 이브는 하나님의 도와줄 수 하는 아담을 있는 사람이었다.

창세기 2:20-23

그 사람이 모든 집집승과 공중의 세와 들의 모든 집숭에게 이름을 붙여 주었다. 그러나 그 남자를 suitable helper was found. So the LORD God caused the man to fall into a deep sleep; and while he was sleeping, he took one of the man's ribs and closed up the place with flesh. Then the LORD God made a woman from the rib he had taken out of the man, and he brought her to the man. The man said, "This is now bone of my bones and flesh of my flesh; she shall be called 'woman', for she was taken out of man.""

This was the very first marriage in the Bible. It sets out the principles of marriage for men and women for all time and in every country. Adam and Eve were brought together to do God's work. This is the reason why we are given to each other; to help our husband or wife as a believer in Almighty God. It was a solemn occasion. God brought Eve and presented her to Adam as his bride.

[®] Notice that Adam was given only one wife. He did not need any more than one to do God's work. Later on some men ignored this teaching and took many wives. This was never part of God's plan.

[®] On the sixth day, after God made Adam and Eve he brought them together in marriage. The Bible then says that;

Genesis 1:31

'God saw all that he had made, and it was very good.'

[®] So man and woman were created for a special purpose. God made them to look after all he had made. He commanded them to keep it 'very good' for him. They were given just one part of the earth to look after, the Garden of Eden. However, God told them 'to fill the earth and subdue it'. They were to have children and to send them out of the Garden to live in other parts of the earth. Their children were to be brought up to know and honour God. The plan of God was that the whole earth

돕는 사람, 곧 그의 짝이 없었다. 그래서 주 하나님이 그 남자를 깊이 잠들게 하셨다. 그가 잠든 사이에 주 하나님이 그 남자의 갈빗대 하나를 뽑고, 그 자리는 살로 메우셨다. 주 하나님이 남자에게서 뽑아 낸 갈빗대로 여자를 만드시고, 여자를 남자에게로 데리고 오셨다. 그 때에 그 남자가 말하였다. "이제야 나타났구나, 이 사람! 뼈도 나의 뼈, 살도 나의 살, 남자에게서 나왔으니 여자라고 부를 것이다."

이것은 성서상의 최초의 결혼이다. 모든 시대와 모든 나라를 위한 남자와 여자의 결혼의 원칙이 마련되었다. 아담과 이브는 하나님의 일을 하도록 함께 맺어졌다. 우리에게 배우자를 주신 이유는 이것이다. 전능하신 하나님을 믿는 자로서 남편과 아내를 서로 도우라는 것이다. 이것은 엄숙한 경우였다. 하나님께서는 아담에게 이브를 데려오셨고 그의 신부로 삼도록 하셨다.

주목해야 할 것은 아담에게 오직 한 아내를 주셨다는 것이다, 그는 하나님의 일을 하기 위해서 한 명 이상 더 필요치 않았다. 후에 어떤 자들은 이 가르침을 무시하고 많은 아내를 취했다. 이것은 하나님의 계획이 절대 아니었다.

여섯째 날 하나님께서 아담과 이브를 만드신 후에 결혼하게 하셨다. 성서는 이렇게 말한다.

창세기 1:31

하나님이 손수 만드신 모든 것을 보시니, 보시기에 참 좋았다.

그러므로 남자와 여자는 특별한 목적을 위하여 지어졌다. 하나님께서는 그가 만드신 모든 것을 돌보라고 그들을 만드셨다. 하나님께서 보시기에 '매우 좋았'던 것을 지키도록 명령하셨다. 그들은 지구상의 하 부분인 에덴동산을 돌보게 되었다. 그런데 하나님께서는 그들에게 '지구에서 번성하여 정복하라'고 하셨다. 그들에게 자녀가 생길 것이고 그 자녀들을 동산 밖으로 보내서 지구의 다른 부분에서 살게 하려고 하셨다. 그들의 자녀들은 하나님을

would eventually be filled with people who worshipped him and kept his laws.

¹⁵ Adam and Eve had to learn what pleased God and what he wanted from them in their daily lives. God gave them everything necessary for a happy and successful life. However, it was important that they never forgot that God was the one who made them. They had to obey him and keep his commandments. When they did this, they honored him as their creator. It is when we obey God and keep his commandments that we honor and worship him.

^(f) God gave Adam one law to keep. When he obeyed it, he pleased God.

Genesis 2:16-17

'And the LORD God commanded the man, "You are free to eat from any tree in the garden; But you must not eat from the tree of the knowledge of good and evil, for when you eat of it you will surely die."'

^① Just like us, Adam had the choice to obey or disobey God. When he obeyed him, he honored God's law and pleased him and God rewarded him with life.

[®] Sadly, Adam and Eve chose to disobey God. The curse of death came upon them and they died. We are all the descendants of Adam and Eve. Like them we have all disobeyed God, or sinned. Like them we will all die for our sins. The only escape from death is through the Lord Jesus Christ and we will learn more about him in the following lessons.

그에게 영광을 돌리도록 양육될 것이었다. 하나님의 계획은 온 지구상에 그의 법을 지키고 그에게 경배하는 사람으로 채우려는 것이었다.

이브는 하나님을 기쁘시게 하는 것과 아담과 생활에서 하나님이 그들에게 원하시는 매일의 것이 무엇인지 알아야 했다. 하나님께서는 성공적인 아담과 이브의 행복과 삶을 필요한 모든 것을 주셨다. 그러나 하나님께서 그들은 만드신 분이라는 것을 절대 잊지 않는 것이 중요한 것이었다. 그들은 하나님께 순종하고 그의 계명들을 지켜야 했다. 계명을 지키고 순종할 때 그들의 창조자이신 하나님께 영광을 돌리는 것이었다. 우리가 하나님께 그의 순종하고 계명들을 지킬 CCH 우리는 하나님께 영광을 돌리고 경배하는 것이다.

하나님은 지켜야 할 한 가지 법을 아담에게 주셨다. 아담이 그것을 순종할 때 하나님을 기쁘시게 하는 것이다.

창세기 2:16-17

주 하나님이 사람에게 명하셨다. "동산에 있는 모든 나무의 열매는 네가 먹고 싶은 대로 먹어라. 그러나 선과 악을 알게 하는 나무의 열매만은 먹어서는 안 된다. 그것을 먹는 날에는, 너는 반드시 죽을 것이다.

우리와 마찬가지로 아담은 순종을 하든지 불순종을 하든지 선택을 해야 했다. 아담이 하나님께 순종했을 때, 하나님의 계명을 높이고 하나님을 기쁘시게 하여 하나님께서는 그의 삶에 보상을 주셨다.

슬프게도 아담과 이브는 하나님께 불순종 하는 길을 선택했다. 죽음의 저주가 그들에게 내려졌고 그들은 죽었다. 우리는 모두 아담과 이브의 후손이다. 그들과 마찬가지로 우리는 모두 하나님께 불순종하고 죄를 지었다. 그들과 마찬가지로 우리는 우리의 죄로 인하여 죽을 것이다. 죽음에서 벗어날 수 있는 유일한 길은 우리 주 예수 그리스도를 통하는 것이다. 다음 과부터 그에 대해 배울 것이다.

Questions

- 1. What is the first book of the Bible called?
- 2. What did God create last of all?
- 3. What were the first man and the first woman called?
- 4. Why were the first man and the first woman different from the animals?
- 5. What was the first law that God gave to man?
- 6. What happened to the first man and woman when they disobeyed God?

질문

- 1. 성서의 첫 번째 책은 무엇인가?
- 2. 하나님께서 제일 마지막에 창조하신 것은 무엇인가?
- 3. 최초의 남자와 최초의 여자는 누구인가?
- 4. 최초의 남자와 여자는 동물과 무엇이 다른가?
- 5. 하나님께서 남자에게 주신 최초의 법은 무엇이었나?
- 6. 최초의 남자와 여자가 하나님을 불순종했을 때 무슨 일이 벌어졌나?